JOINT U.S.-KOREA ACADEMIC STUDIES

ASIA AT A TIPPING POINT: KOREA, THE RISE OF CHINA, AND THE IMPACT OF LEADERSHIP TRANSITIONS

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF: GILBERT ROZMAN

Vol. 23



Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies

2012

Volume 23

Editor-in Chief: Gilbert Rozman, Princeton University



Security Challenges on the Korean Peninsula



Japan's Response to Nuclear North Korea

NARUSHIGE MICHISHITA

When scholars and commentators discuss Japan's response to nuclear-armed North Korea, many jump to the conclusion that Japan will start thinking about arming itself with nuclear weapons while others contend that Japan will remain forever "pacifist." This polemic tendency in the discourse on Japan's security policy has created an unfortunate lack of understanding of Japanese policy. In fact, Tokyo has taken extensive non-nuclear military measures in order to cope with the North Korean threat while being less active in using diplomacy. This chapter sheds light on the military and diplomatic measures that Japan has taken and assesses how effective these measures are, based on the extent and the nature of the North Korean threat toward Japan.

ASSESSING NORTH KOREA'S NUCLEAR AND MISSILE CAPABILITIES

Nuclear Capabilities

In order to determine North Korea's nuclear capabilities, attention must be paid to the amount of plutonium that the country has, the level of sophistication of its explosive device, and the extent to which miniaturization has been achieved. In 2007, the U.S. intelligence community estimated that North Korea had possessed up to 50 kilograms of plutonium, enough for at least six nuclear devices before the first nuclear test in October 2006.¹ Also, the Institute for Science and International Security assessed that while North Korea possessed zero to ten kilograms of separated plutonium enough for up to two nuclear bombs in 1994, the amount had increased to 33 to 55 kilograms enough for six to thirteen nuclear devices in 2006.² In addition, Siegfried S. Hecker, an American nuclear expert who has visited North Korea nuclear facilities multiple times, has assessed from the operations of the five-megawatt reactor in Nyongbyon (called Yongbyon in South Korea) that in the past North Korea had produced 36 to 54 kilograms of plutonium, enough for six to nine nuclear bombs.³

These estimates are more or less consistent with North Korea's declaration on its nuclear status. In June 2008, Pyongyang declared that it had produced 38.5 kilograms of plutonium, of which 31 kilograms had been extracted and 26 kilograms had been used to produce nuclear bombs. It also claimed that two kilograms had been used in the 2006 nuclear test and that 7.5 kilograms still remained in spent fuel rods.⁴

Two nuclear tests in 2006 and 2009 proved that North Korea had successfully produced nuclear devices. In 2006, North Korea predicted explosion yield of four kilotons, but achieved less than one kiloton. So, it was "[s]uccessful, but not perfect."⁵ However, North Korea achieved a much larger nuclear explosion in the range of a few kilotons in 2009.⁶ Hecker estimated it to be in the two to four kiloton range.⁷ These estimates are ominously consistent with North Korea's prediction in 2006.

The only remaining missing link in determining whether North Korea's nuclear weapons have become usable is in the issue of miniaturization. On this point, the U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA) assessed in March 2009 that North Korea



"may be able to successfully mate a nuclear warhead to a ballistic missile."⁸ This latest estimate was not a definitive answer to the question, but certainly a scary suggestion. In 2011, the DIA declared that "North Korea may now have several plutonium-based nuclear warheads that it can deliver by ballistic missiles and aircraft as well as by unconventional means."⁹

Missile Capabilities

Although international attention has largely been focused on the launch of longrange Taepodong missiles, what really matters to the security of Japan is the medium-range Nodong missile capable of covering almost the entire territory of Japan. The Nodong's first flight test took place in May 1993. The missile flew about 500 kilometers and landed in the Sea of Japan; its flight path was in the direction of Tokyo. In July 2006, two or three Nodong missiles were successfully launched in the northeastern direction between the Russian Far East and Japan's Hokkaido area.¹⁰ All of these Nodong missiles impacted in different areas, suggesting that some of them had achieved lofted launches.¹¹ In July 2009, two more Nodong missiles were launched successfully.¹²

The Japanese government has assessed that the Nodong has a range of 1,300 kilometers with a payload of 700 to 1,200 kilograms and circular error probable (CEP) of 2.5 kilometers. If aimed at the center of Tokyo, there is a 50% probability the missile would fall somewhere inside the circular Yamanote subway line. A Nodong would reach Japan within seven to ten minutes of its launch and would be flying at a speed of Mach 15 to 20 at the time of impact.¹³

By 2003, North Korea had deployed some 175-200 Nodong missiles, designed to accommodate conventional, nuclear, biological, and chemical warheads.¹⁴ A more recent report stated that as many as 320 Nodong missiles had been deployed.¹⁵ As it is difficult to spot Nodong missiles mounted on mobile launchers, of which North Korea reportedly possessed about thirty, destroying them before they are launched would be extremely difficult.¹⁶ A positive aspect of this is that the Nodong might not be too destabilizing in a crisis situation since North Korea would not have to launch them prematurely for fear of preemption.

In late 1999, the Korean People's Army (KPA) established the Missile Training Guidance Bureau and all ballistic missile units were subsequently subordinated to this bureau. Since the 2001-02 training cycle when the KPA started to conduct ballistic missile exercises at battalion level instead of battery level, annual exercises with Scud and Nodong units have expanded and many ballistic missile units had been redeployed.¹⁷

As a result, North Korea is already capable of attacking Japan with ballistic missiles. Conventional, chemical, or biological weapons can be used although it might not be technically easy to use chemical or biological weapons effectively. Given the DIA's estimate of North Korea's ability to miniaturize the nuclear device, the assessment is that North Korea "may be able to" now use nuclear weapons against Japan.

SCENARIOS OF MISSILE USE AGAINST JAPAN

There are three scenarios in which North Korea might actually use missiles against Japan. First, there is a military-diplomatic scenario in which North Korea would launch missiles as a part of its effort to coerce Japan into diplomatic submission. Second, there is a wartime deterrence scenario in which North Korea would use or threaten to attack Japan in order to deter the United States and Japan from assisting South Korea in case of war on the Korean peninsula. Finally, there is a scenario in which desperate North Korean leaders launch all-out attacks against Japan. I am not contending here that the likelihood of these scenarios' occurrence is very high. Rather that if North Korea should attack Japan, these would be likely scenarios.

Scenario 1: Military-Diplomatic Use of Force

In this scenario, North Korea would launch a small number of missiles in or near Japan to scare Japanese leaders and citizens into diplomatic submission. North Korea would launch a large enough number of missiles to provoke fear, but limit their damage so that the situation would not escalate too much. North Korea's policy objective in this case would be to obtain concessions to achieve diplomatic normalization with Japan. North Korea could do this by taking the following actions.

North Korea launches one Nodong missile in the direction of Tokyo, but has it fall far short of the city and impact on international waters in the Sea of Japan. It then announces: (a) there would be no more missile tests; (b) the missile tests were necessary only because of Japan's aggressive policy and the steps it has been taking to possess offensive capabilities against the government of the DPRK; and (c) it would like to normalize relations with Japan.

If Japan does not respond positively to the overture, North Korea could then launch a Nodong missile tipped with a conventional warhead toward Tokyo, but have it land in a rural, sparsely populated area on the Japanese mainland. It then announces: (a) the missile was launched only because Japan continued to take a "hostile policy" toward the DPRK and (b) the DPRK will take every necessary measure to prevent escalation of the situation and seek to normalize relations with Japan.

Given North Korea's past adventurism, this scenario is within the range of its rational choices.

Scenario 2: Wartime Deterrence

In this scenario, North Korea would use or threaten to attack Japan in order to prevent the United States and Japan from assisting South Korea in case of war on the Korean peninsula. As in the first scenario, North Korea would scare Japanese leaders and citizens into making a decision to limit Japan's commitment to the defense of South Korea. More importantly, it would seek to prevent Japan from allowing the United States to use military bases and facilities on its soil as part of the war effort in Korea. North Korea would threaten the use of nuclear weapons against Japan unless it accepts Pyongyang's demands. In order to make its coercion credible, North Korea would launch a relatively large number of missiles against U.S. bases and major cities in Japan. On the one hand,



if Japan chose to refuse the United States the right to use its bases, it would risk the end of the U.S.-Japan alliance after the war. On the other hand, if it chose to ignore North Korea's demand, it would risk the mass destruction of Tokyo.

At the same time, Pyongyang would demand that Washington choose between Seoul and Tokyo. In this variant of a Cold War nuclear scenario, Pyongyang would typically ask, "Would you be willing to sacrifice Tokyo for Seoul?"

Scenario 3: Suicidal Attacks

In this scenario, desperate North Korean leaders would launch an all-out attack against Japan. For example, if Kim Jong-un realized that his regime was collapsing and his days were numbered, he might decide to launch massive suicidal attacks against Japan to leave his legacy (though infamous) on Korean history. In this scenario, massive destruction of Japan itself would be the objective. All available forces would be used to attack Japan. For this purpose, North Korea would use some 320 Nodong missiles armed with conventional, or possibly chemical, biological, and nuclear weapons. In the worst-case scenario, several nuclear bombs would be used.

THE JAPANESE RESPONSE

Military Response

Japan's military response to the North Korean threat has three pillars: ballistic missile defense (BMD), civil defense, and extended nuclear deterrence provided by the United States.

Ballistic Missile Defense

Japan's BMD program has come a long way. The government of Japan began preliminary consultations on BMD with the United States in 1993 after the first Nodong flight test took place earlier in the same year. It commenced a comprehensive study on the posture of the air defense system and a U.S.-Japan joint study on BMD in 1995. In 2003, the Japanese government made the decision to actually procure BMD systems. Based on this decision, deployment of BMD units in the Self-Defense Forces (SDF) began in 2007. The deployment is scheduled to be completed by April 2012.¹⁸

Two different systems are being introduced as key components of the Japanese BMD measures. One is the Standard Missile-3 (SM-3) Block IA, an upper-tier, midcourse defense system deployed on Aegis destroyers, capable of shooting down 1,500 kilometer-range ballistic missiles. Four Aegis destroyers will be equipped with the SM-3. The other system is Patriot Advanced Capabilities-3 (PAC-3), a ground-based, lower-tier, terminal-phase defense system. Four air and missile defense groups, with four fire units each equipped with PAC-3, will be deployed in the Tokyo metropolitan area, the central area, and northern Kyushu. Of these two systems, the Aegis-based SM-3 is more important than PAC-3 in the sense that the SM-3 has much wider area coverage, and two to three Aegis BMD destroyers will be enough to protect most Japanese territory. Each Aegis BMD destroyer has ninety vertical launch system (VLS) cells, and the SM-3 missiles will be deployed together with anti-aircraft SM-2 and anti-submarine missiles.¹⁹ With the introduction of BMD systems, the newly developed warning and control radar FPS-5, capable of dealing with both aircraft and ballistic missiles, will be deployed (eventually there will be four of them); and the ground-based early warning and control system—Base Air Defense Ground Environment (BADGE)—has been upgraded and renamed Japan Aerospace Defense Ground Environment (JADGE). The budget earmarked for BMD in FY2012 is going to be 63.3 billion yen, or some \$510 million.²⁰ The total expenditure of procuring the entire system was expected to be between 800 billion and 1 trillion yen, or \$8.7 billion and \$10.9 billion. However, the cumulative expenditure on BMD had already reached 800 billion yen, or \$8.7 billion by 2009.²¹

So far, four SM-3 interception tests have been conducted in December 2007, November 2008, October 2009, and October 2010 respectively in the sea off Hawaii's Kauai Island. In the first, third, and fourth tests, targets were successfully intercepted outside the atmosphere by a SM-3 missile fired from the Kongo, Myoko, and Kirishima Aegis destroyers. The second test was conducted with the Chokai Aegis destroyer, but failed due to the malfunctioning of thrusters.²² PAC-3 has been tested successfully twice in September 2008 and September 2009.²³

In April 2009, both sea-based and ground-based BMD systems were for the first time put into operation for actual contingencies in response to North Korea's Taepodong launch. Under the Self-Defense Forces Law revised in 2007, the Minister of Defense issued an advance order to the Self-Defense Forces units to prepare for the destruction of the rocket which might fall on Japanese territory.

In addition, a U.S.-Japan joint project for developing the next-generation seabased BMD system is underway. After North Korea launched Taepodong 1 in 1998, Japan embarked on joint technological research with the United States on four major components—kinetic kill vehicles, infra-red seekers, rocket motors, and nose cones—for the next-generation advanced interceptor missile SM-3 Block IIA. In 2005, the Japanese government approved U.S.-Japan cooperative development of the advanced interceptor. The two countries are also working together to improve the capabilities of radar and combat command systems.²⁴

Civil Defense

Civil defense measures had long been non-existent in Japan. However, given the new strategic environment of a North Korean threat, as well as the existence of low-intensity but high-probability threats such as terrorism, Japan has started to take steps to pave the way for providing better civil defense to its citizens. In this context, the Law concerning the Measures for Protection of the People in Armed Attack Situations, or Civil Protection Law, was enacted in 2004. It stipulated how the national and local governments should implement evacuation and relief operations and take necessary measures in response to armed attacks. In 2005, the Basic Guidelines for Protection of the People were adopted and the civil protection plans for administrative agencies were developed. In 2006, based on the guidelines, prefectural governments and designated public institutions in Japan completed the development of civil protection plans. Municipal governments and designated local public institutions are currently developing their own plans. The central government would issue warnings and



instruct prefectural governors to take evacuation measures and use multiple means of communication such as radio networks and satellite communication in case of emergency. In 2005, the Cabinet Secretariat prepared a new warning siren designed specifically for civil defense purposes.²⁵

U.S. Extended Nuclear Deterrence

In addition to strengthening missile defense and civil defense capabilities, Japan has taken steps to maintain and possibly enhance the credibility of U.S. extended nuclear deterrence. In February 2009, Japanese officials met with the members of the U.S. Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States and expressed their concerns and wishes regarding the future of the nuclear umbrella provided by the United States to Japan. They said: (a) low-yield nuclear devices with a capability to penetrate underground targets would strengthen the credibility of an extended nuclear deterrence; (b) if the U.S. government was to consider decommissioning the Tomahawk, nuclear-equipped, sea-launched cruise missile (TLAM-N), Japan wanted to be consulted beforehand; and (c) the Japanese government wanted to know more about U.S. nuclear posture and operation plans.²⁶

Apparently as a result of such efforts, the Congressional Commission's final report released in 2009 addressed some of Japan's concerns. Regarding the Tomahawk decommissioning, the report wrote that extended deterrence in Asia relied heavily on the deployment of the nuclear Tomahawk and that "some U.S. allies in Asia" would be very concerned by its retirement.²⁷ It also called for a much more robust process of strategic dialogue, saying, ". . . now is the time to establish a much more extensive dialogue with Japan on nuclear issues, limited only by the desires of the Japanese government."²⁸

The *Nuclear Posture Review* (NPR) published by the Department of Defense in April 2010 was, however, less attentive to Japan's requests made under LDP rule. The NPR did not mention low-yield nuclear earth penetrators, and announced that the TLAM-N served a "redundant purpose" in the U.S. nuclear stockpile and would be retired.²⁹ Some Japanese government officials felt betrayed by this since the TLAM-N had long been hailed as the centerpiece of the U.S. extended nuclear deterrent provided to Japan.³⁰ On this point, the NPR contended that forward-deployment of bombers and dual-capable fighters with bombs or cruise missiles as well as intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBM) and submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBM) would adequately substitute for the TLAM-N.³¹

On the positive side, the NPR offered assurance that no changes to U.S. extended deterrence capabilities would be made without continued close consultation with allies and partners and pledged that the United States would "[c]ontinue and, where appropriate, expand" discussions with its allies.³² In addition, some Japanese policymakers and experts welcomed the U.S. decision not to provide "negative security assurance" to North Korea. They were also satisfied that while the United States would reduce the role of nuclear weapons, it has reserved its right to use them in order to deter and respond to non-nuclear attacks— conventional, biological, or chemical—by North Korea.³³

In the meantime, the advent of the DPJ-led coalition government in Tokyo brought about a marked shift in Japan's attitude toward U.S. nuclear policy. In December 2009, Minister for Foreign Affairs Okada Katsuya sent a letter to U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton and Secretary of Defense Robert Gate addressing the new government's position on nuclear policy. Okada argued that the new government would neither request the United States to acquire low-yield nuclear earth penetrators nor oppose the retirement of TLAM-N. He requested, however, an explanation on the impact of TLAM-N retirement on U.S. extended deterrence and the ways to make up for the possible negative consequences.³⁴ Okada's letter seems to have made the issue of low-yield nuclear earth penetrators much less important and enabled the United States to retire TLAM-N without straining the alliance relationship.

Effectiveness

Japan has deployed BMD systems and taken civil defense measures for the purpose of enhancing deterrence, improving counter-coercion capabilities, and providing damage limitation capabilities. Enhanced resilience to North Korea's military-diplomatic coercion would be the most important asset for Japan in the first scenario. In the third suicidal attack scenario, damage limitation would be of utmost importance. The second scenario requires the mixture of capabilities needed to deal effectively with the first and the third scenarios.

BMD and civil defense are important in improving Japan's counter-coercion power by providing better denial and damage limitation means. With BMD systems in place, ballistic missiles are no longer an "absolute weapon," and the utility of ballistic missiles as a scare weapon would be undermined. On this point, the fact that nobody knows exactly how effective (or ineffective) the BMD systems are in shooting down North Korean missiles helps. The kill ratio would vary significantly depending on the availability of information on the location of enemy ballistic missile launchers and the disposition of friendly Aegis BMD destroyers. It would also depend on missile trajectory, vibration, and the existence of countermeasures. In a world without BMD, North Korean leaders could predict the consequences of a missile attack with confidence. In a world with BMD, they could not be sure what would happen if they actually launched missiles against Japan. They might or might not get shot down. They might or might not create large numbers of deaths and casualties. By complicating North Korea's strategic calculations, the BMD systems would enhance Japan's counter-coercion capabilities.

Japan deployed BMD systems and activated civil defense measures when it was revealed that North Korea's Taepodong 2 launch was imminent in late March 2009. Under the Self-Defense Forces Law amended in 2007, the Minister of Defense issued an advance order to the Self-Defense Forces units to prepare for the destruction of a rocket which might fall on Japanese territory. Two Aegis BMD destroyers were deployed in the Sea of Japan and one was deployed in the Pacific Ocean. PAC-3 units were deployed in the Tokyo area and the northern part of Honshu.³⁵ There were some hitches, such as the minor traffic accident caused by a PAC-3 unit on the way to its destination and false missile launch alarms. Though lamentable, these incidents inevitably happen in contingencies. In fact, Japan came out better with lessons learned from these experiences.



In the most extreme case in which nuclear weapons were used against Japan, shooting down the incoming missiles and taking necessary evacuation operations would make a huge difference. According to a study conducted by Michael Yoo and Dexter Ingram, if a 12-kiloton nuclear weapon is used in Tokyo, 420,000 deaths and 390,000 casualties would result.³⁶ BMD systems with a conservative 50% kill ratio could theoretically save hundreds of thousand of lives. In a more likely scenario of conventional attacks, BMD and civil defense might not make such a big difference, but they would certainly provide necessary protection to the Japanese citizens and help create a sense of security among them, which could be critical in avoiding escalation. It would also make it easier for Japan to find a way out of a crisis.

Moreover, if North Korea continues to increase the number of nuclear weapons, possible use of low-yield tactical nuclear weapons must be debated. Japan will have four BMD-equipped Aegis destroyers by 2012 and they will provide reasonably credible capability to take on a relatively small number of nuclear weapons. However, if the number reaches a certain threshold, BMD will no longer be enough. Given the fact that North Korea's Nodong missiles are operated on mobile launchers, tracking them down and destroying them before they are launched could be extremely difficult with conventional systems. In such a case, the Japanese government might decide to request the United States to think about developing and deploying tactical nuclear weapons including the low-yield earth penetrators.

Future Military Options

In order to cope with North Korea's nuclear and missile development, further military options are being discussed and developed. Among them, the most widely debated option is for Japan to possess limited strike capabilities to conduct counterforce operations against North Korean missiles and missile bases.

On this point, the Council on Security and Defense Capabilities, an official advisory group for Prime Minister Koizumi Junichiro, has already discussed the issue of possible introduction of attack capabilities in its report in 2004. It stated:

Regarding the question of whether it is appropriate, when there is no alternative, to possess offensive capabilities against enemy missile bases as a last resort, a decision should be made after thoroughly examining the credibility of deterrence provided by the United States, effectiveness of missile defense systems, cost-effectiveness of the offensive option, and the impact this will have on countries in the region.³⁷

In the same vein, the Council on Security and Defense Capabilities, organized by Prime Minister Aso Taro in 2009, suggested that to investigate the possibility of acquiring the capability to strike enemy missile bases, Japan should conduct studies of weapons systems, operational concepts, and cost-effectiveness while examining appropriate roles and mission sharing.³⁸ It seems that Japanese security specialists think that possessing independent attack capabilities could actually undermine the credibility of the U.S.-Japan alliance by giving the United

States an option of not taking responsibility for defending Japan and having Japan do the job on its own. As a result, they seem to argue, Japan's continued reliance on U.S. strike capabilities is consistent with Japan's national interest.

In contrast, the LDP has been more positive about possessing strike capabilities. The LDP produced a report entitled, "On the New National Defense Program Guidelines," in June 2009, which suggested that Japan possess counter-missile attack capabilities jointly with the United States by making use of intelligence-gathering and communications satellites, cruise missiles, and small solid-fuel rocket technologies.³⁹ It also suggested that the Aegis SM-3 BMD system be upgraded, real-fire exercises be conducted, and sea-based cruise missiles (namely Tomahawk missiles) be procured.⁴⁰ Though the LDP argues more favorably about possessing attack capabilities, it is noteworthy that it discussed acquiring attack capabilities within the framework of the U.S.-Japan alliance.

Japan has already acquired rudimentary strike capabilities by procuring F-2 fighters, airborne refueling aircraft, and the Joint Direct Attack Munition (JDAM), a guidance kit that converts unguided gravity bombs into precision-guided munitions. However, in order for Japan to conduct militarily meaningful offensive anti-missile operations against North Korea, it would take much more robust strike capabilities and, even if Japan acquired such capabilities, U.S. support on intelligence gathering and targeting would be indispensable. Anti-missile operations are easier said than done.⁴¹

Finally, the Japanese government has addressed legal issues related to attacking enemy missiles and missile-related facilities. In 2003, the Minister of State for Defense Ishiba Shigeru stated that Japan could take military action only if the threatened attack was imminent, no other means would deflect it, and the action was proportionate. Then he contended that the threatened attack would become "imminent" when the enemy initiated the action to attack Japan. Based on this definition, Ishiba said that Japan could start attacking enemy missile forces if missiles were erected on the launcher and fueled, and the enemy's intention to attack Japan became evident. He explained that Japan's attack in such a case would not constitute preemption.⁴²

Diplomatic Response

One of the basic assumptions in Japan's diplomatic approach to North Korea is that the country's most important policy objective is regime survival by way of defying military/diplomatic pressure from outside, normalizing relations with the United States and Japan, and obtaining economic assistance from the outside.

It was in this context that Japan offered normalization of bilateral relations and provision of significant economic assistance in the September 2002 Pyongyang Declaration on the condition that North Korea properly addressed nuclear as well as other issues of Japanese concern. Given the economic reform that North Korea had initiated in July 2002, sizable economic assistance from Japan seemed to have been quite attractive. The Pyongyang Declaration was exceptionally specific in stating what kind of aid packages Japan was willing to provide as a summit-level document: "grant aids, long-term loans with low interest rates and such assistances



as humanitarian assistance through international organizations . . . and . . . other loans and credits by such financial institutions as the Japan Bank for International Co-operation with a view to supporting private economic activities." The total amount was expected to be at least several billion dollars.

When North Korea informed Tokyo that many of the Japanese abductees had died and presented fake death certificates, however, the Japanese general public was outraged. Since then, the abduction issue has become a big political issue and the Japanese government has had no alternative but to take a tough position toward the North. Just after North Korea conducted its first nuclear test in October 2006, Japan imposed unilateral sanctions on North Korea, banning all North Korean vessels from entering Japanese ports and implementing a total ban on the import of goods from North Korea.⁴³ As a result, Japan refused to provide not only the economic assistance specified in the Pyongyang Declaration but also the 200,000-ton energy aid based on the Six-Party agreements in February and October 2007. Japan imposed additional sanctions after North Korea conducted the second test in 2009, banning all trade activities between the two countries.

Despite these negative developments, Japan and North Korea took steps to improve their relations in 2008. In June 2008, as a result of bilateral talks held in Beijing, the Japanese government expressed its willingness to partially lift sanctions on North Korea if it took concrete steps to resolve pending issues such as the abduction issue. To this end North Korea reversed its previous position that the abduction issue had been resolved and pledged that it would again investigate the issue.⁴⁴ Moreover, in another round of bilateral talks in August 2008, the North Korean side promised to conduct a comprehensive investigation on the abduction issue and complete it by the autumn. The Japanese side agreed to lift its ban on travel to and from North Korea as well as on chartered flights between the two countries when the investigation started.⁴⁵ However, when pro-Asia Prime Minister Fukuda Yasuo resigned in September, North Korea unilaterally suspended the implementation of the agreements, announcing that it would wait to see what the next prime minister would do. The cautious diplomatic initiative of 2008 stalled.

CONCLUSION

Military, diplomatic, and economic policy tools are fairly well mixed, and both positive and negative incentives have been used in Japan's approach to North Korea's nuclear and missile threats. Contrary to its "pacifist" outlook, Japan has taken significant military steps to cope with North Korea's nuclear and missile threats. On the diplomatic front, the 2002 Pyongyang Declaration was a major strategic step forward to solve the nuclear issue and other bilateral issues in a package deal.

In contrast to the steady progress Japan has made on the military front, however, Japan-North Korea normalization talks have been stalled, and Japan's singleminded emphasis on the abduction issue has made it difficult to bring about the same level of progress on the diplomatic side. As a result, the most important question at the present time is whether Japan can reinvigorate its diplomatic effort and make significant progress on this front. At least on the surface, the DPJ has been more willing to improve relations with North Korean than the LDP. When Hatoyama Yukio came into office in September 2009, he announced his intention to normalize relations with North Korea in accordance with the Pyongyang Declaration, conditioned on comprehensive resolution of abduction, nuclear, and missile issues.⁴⁶ To this, Song Il-ho, North Korean ambassador in charge of Japan-DPRK talks, remarked that North Korea would be willing to resume talks with Japan based on the Pyongyang Declaration, and insisted that two sides decide how to define "resolution" of the abduction issue. Song also said he had taken note of the DPJ emphasis on Asia in its foreign policy platform.⁴⁷ Japan's policy did not change before the arrival of Prime Minister Noda Yoshihiko, who reiterated in his inaugural policy speech that while the Japanese government would do its utmost to bring all the abductees back as soon as possible, it would seek to "normalize its diplomatic relations with North Korea through the comprehensive resolution of the outstanding issues of concern, including the abduction, nuclear, and missile issues, and settling the unfortunate past" in cooperation with other countries and based on the Japan-DPRK Pyongyang Declaration.⁴⁸ He also told the abductees' family members that he would be willing to visit North Korea anytime if that leads to the resolution of various pending issues including the abduction issue.⁴⁹ On the abduction issue, Foreign Minister Genba Koichiro has noted that definition of what would constitute "resolution" of the abduction issue must be debated within the Ministry of Foreign Affairs.⁵⁰

If normalization comes about, Japan may provide grant aid, loans, and credits amounting to several billions of dollars to North Korea as part of its effort to reconstruct the country—potentially a game-changer for Korea and the region. However, North Korea is notorious for not repaying loans and is unlikely to dismantle its nuclear and missile arsenal before obtaining economic assistance from Japan. The best Japan can do is to demand that North Korea draw down its nuclear and missile forces in a step-by-step, action-for-action process with the aim of their eventual elimination.

REFERENCES

- 1. Office of the Director of National Intelligence, "Unclassified Report to Congress on Nuclear and Missile Programs of North Korea," August 8, 2007, as cited in Mary Beth Nikitin, "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons: Technical Issues," CRS Report, January 20, 2011, p. 5.
- David Albright and Paul Brannan, "The North Korean Plutonium Stock, February 2007," Institute for Science and International Security, February 20, 2007. See also Hecker, "Report on North Korean Nuclear Program," p. 4.
- Siegfried S. Hecker, "Lessons learned from the North Korean nuclear crises," Dædalus Winter 2010, p. 55. For more details, see Siegfried S. Hecker, "Report of Visit to the Democratic People's Republic of North Korea (DPRK). Pyongyang and the Nuclear Center at Yongbyon, February 12-16, 2008," March 14, 2008.
- 4. Chunichi shimbun, July 4, 2008; and Asahi Shimbun, July 11, 2008.
- 5. "Statement by the Office of the Director of National Intelligence on the North Korea Nuclear Test," ODNI News Release No. 19-06, October 16, 2006. Chinese nuclear specialists concluded, "If the DPRK aimed for 4 kilotons and got 1 kiloton, that is not bad for a first test. We call it successful, but not perfect." Siegfried S. Hecker, "Report on North Korean Nuclear Program," Center for International Security and Cooperation, Stanford University, November 15, 2006, p. 3.



- 6. "Statement by the Office of the Director of National Intelligence on North Korea's Declared Nuclear Test on May 25, 2009," ODNI News Release No. 23-09, June 15, 2009.
- 7. Hecker, "Lessons learned from the North Korean nuclear crises," p. 47.
- 8. Lieutenant General Michael D. Maples, US Army, Director, Defense Intelligence Agency, "Annual Threat Assessment," Statement before the Committee on Armed Services, United States Senate, March 10, 2009, p. 26.
- 9. Ronald L. Burgess, Jr. Lieutenant General, U.S. Army, Director, Defense Intelligence Agency, "World Wide Threat Assessment," Statement before the Committee on Armed Services, United States Senate, March 10, 2011, p. 15.
- 10. "Dokusen! Kita-misairu Chakudan 'Zen Deta' (Scoop! The North's Missile Impacts 'Perfect Data')," Yomiuri Weekly, vol. 65, no. 34 (August 6, 2006), pp. 22-23.
- 11. Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2007* (Tokyo: Inter Group, 2007), pp. 38-39.
- 12. JungAng Ilbo, July 6, 2009.
- Remarks by Shigeru Ishiba, Minister of State for Defense, in the Committee on Budget, 156th House of Councillors, March 5, 2003; and Remarks by Shigeru Ishiba, Minister of State for Defense, in the Committee on Audit and Oversight of Administration, 156th House of Representatives, April 9, 2003.
- 14. Asahi shimbun, April 25, 2003, p. 2.
- 15. International Crisis Group, "North Korea's Missile Launch: The Risks of Overreaction," Policy Briefing, Asia Briefing, No. 91, March 31, 2009, p. 5.
- 16. Joseon Ilbo, April 28, 2007.
- 17. Joseph S. Bermudez, Jr., "Moving Missiles," Jane's Defence Weekly, August 3, 2005, p. 23.
- 18. For an overview of Japan's BMD policy, see Ministry of Defense, "Japan's BMD," February 2009, http://www.mod.go.jp/e/d_policy/bmd/bmd2009.pdf.
- 19. Ministry of Defense, "Dandou Misairu Bouei (BMD)," July 2007, p. 13.
- 20. Ministry of Defense, *Defense Programs and Budget of Japan: Overview of FY2012 Budget*, http://www.mod.go.jp/e/d_budget/pdf/231220.pdf, p. 10.
- 21. Kyuuko Satomi, "Nihon-no Misairu Bouei Seisaku-no Genkyou (The Current Status of Japan's Missile Defense Policy)," *Issue Brief* (National Diet Library), No. 643, June 16, 2009, p. 7, http://www.ndl.go.jp/jp/data/publication/issue/0643.pdf.
- 22. Sankei Nyusu, October 27, 2009, http://sankei.jp.msn.com/politics/policy/091027 plc0910271904022-n1.htm.
- 23. Ministry of Defense, "Dandou Misairu Bouei-ni Tsuite (On BMD)," http://www.mod.go.jp/j/ approach/defense/bmd/index.html.
- 24. Ministry of Defense, Defense of Japan 2008 (Tokyo: Urban Connections, 2008), pp. 167-169.
- 25. Cabinet Secretariat, "Civil Protection Portal Site," http://www.kokuminhogo.go.jp/en/pc-index e.html.
- 26. Kyodo News, November 23, 2009; and Kyoudou Tsuushin, November 24, 2009.
- 27. *America's Strategic Posture*, The Final Report of the Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States (United States Institute of Peace, 2009), p. 26.
- 28. Ibid., p. 70.
- 29. US Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review, April 2010, p. 28.
- 30. Masakatsu Ota, phone interview by author, Tokyo, May 10, 2010.
- 31. US Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review, April 2010, p. 28.
- 32. Ibid., pp. 28 and 34.
- 33. Ibid., p. 15; Masakatsu Ota, phone interview by author, Tokyo, May 10, 2010; and "U.S. considered Korean Peninsula risks in nuclear posture review," *Kyodo News*, May 10, 2010.
- 34. A Letter on Nuclear Policy from Minister for Foreign Affairs Katsuya Okada to US Secretary of State Hillary Clinton and US Secretary of Defense Robert Gates (in Japanese), http://www. mofa.go.jp/mofaj/press/kaiken/gaisho/pdfs/g_1001_01.pdf; and Press Conference by Minister for Foreign Affairs Katsuya Okada, January 22, 2010, http://www.mofa.go.jp/announce/fm_ press/2010/1/0122_01.html.

- 35. Ministry of Defense, "Kitachousen Misairu-kanren Doukou-ni Tsuite (On Activities related to the North Korean Missile)," March 2009.
- 36. Michael Yoo and Dexter Ingram, *War Simulation: Kitachousen-ga Bouhatsu-suru Hi* (The Day North Korea Lashes Out) (Tokyo: Shinchousha), pp. 106-107, and 114.
- 37. The Council on Security and Defense Capabilities, "The Council on Security and Defense Capabilities Report: Japan's Visions for Future Security and Defense Capabilities," October 2004, p. 29.
- 38. The Council on Security and Defense Capabilities, "The Council on Security and Defense Capabilities Report," August 2009, p. 40.
- 39. National Defense Division, Policy Research Council, Liberal Democratic Party, "Teigen: Shin-Bouei Keikaku-no Taikou-ni Tsuite (On the New National Defense Program Guidelines)," June 9, 2009.
- 40. "Prime News," BS Fuji Live, broadcast on June 11, 2009, http://www.bsfuji.tv/primenews/text/ txt090611.html.
- 41. See the following article for a discussion about the cost/benefit calculations of Japan possessing strike capabilities. Sugio Takahashi, "Dealing with Ballistic Missile Threat: Whether Japan Should Have a Strike Capability under its Exclusively Defense-Oriented Policy," NIDS Security Reports, No. 7 (December 2006), http://www.nids.go.jp/english/dissemination/kiyo/e2006.html.
- 42. Remarks by Shigeru Ishiba, Minister of State for Defense, in the Committee on Audit and Oversight of Administration, 156th House of Representatives, April 9, 2003.
- 43. "Tough measures taken against North Korea," Abe Cabinet E-mail Magazine, October 12, 2006.
- 44. Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Nicchou Jitsumusha Kyougi-no Gaiyou (Summary of Japan-North Korea Working-Level Talks)," June 2008.
- 45. Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Nicchou Jitsumusha Kyougi-no Gaiyou (Summary of Japan-North Korea Working-Level Talks)," August 2008.
- 46. Address by H.E. Dr. Yukio Hatoyama, Prime Minister of Japan, at the Sixty-Fourth Session of the General Assembly of the United Nations, September 24, 2009, http://www.kantei.go.jp/foreign/hatoyama/statement/200909/ehat_0924c_e.html.
- 47. Kyoudou Tsuushin, September 11, 2009.
- 48. Policy Speech by Prime Minister Yoshihiko Noda to the 178th Session of the Diet, September 13, 2011, http://www.kantei.go.jp/foreign/noda/statement/201109/13syosin_e.html.
- 49. Yomiuri shimbun, October 9, 2011.
- 50. Mainichi shimbun, September 6, 2011.

ASIA AT A TIPPING POINT: KOREA, THE RISE OF CHINA, AND THE IMPACT OF LEADERSHIP TRANSITIONS

CALL STREET

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF: GILBERT ROZMAN, PRINCETON UNIVERSITY

Political Change in 2010-2012 and Regional Cooperation Centered on the Korean Peninsula

Leadership Changes and South Korea's China Policy Jae Ho Chung

North Korean Politics and China Jack Pritchard and L. Gordon Flake

Japanese Politics, the Korean Peninsula, and China Kazuhiko Togo

Chinese Politics and the Korean Peninsula Gilbert Rozman

Security Challenges and the Changing Balance on the Korean Peninsula

The View from China Andrew Scobell

The View from Russia Stephen Blank

Japan's Response to Nuclear North Korea Narushige Michishita

The View from South Korea Taeho Kim Sociological Processes and Regional Community Formation Incorporating South Korea

South Korean National Identity Gaps with China and Japan Gilbert Rozman

Diverging Trajectories of Trust in Northeast Asia: South Korea's Security Relations with Japan and China Leif-Eric Easley

A Cognitive Approach to Ethnic Identity Construction in the Korean Enclave in Beijing Sharon Yoon

TPP or ASEAN+3: Alternative Plans for Asian Regionalism and Free Trade Pacts

The U.S. Approach to Regional Trade Agreements Involving East Asia Edward J. Lincoln

South Korea: Which Way Will It Go on Asian Integration? Hyung-Gon Jeong

Competing Templates in Asia Pacific Economic Integration Peter A. Petri



1800 K Street, NW Suite 1010 Washington, DC 20006

